
QUESTIONS LODGED PURSUANT TO STANDING ORDER NO.16 FOR REPLY AT THE 
MONTHLY MEETING OF DUBLIN CITY COUNCIL TO BE HELD ON MONDAY, 5TH OCTOBER 
2020 

 
Q.1  COUNCILLOR JOHN LYONS 
 To ask the Chief Executive for the final price the social housing units being delivered 

by Bartra Capital at O’Devaney Gardens will cost the council. 
 
Q.2  COUNCILLOR CHRISTY BURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive in relation to the sale of (details supplied), and as to when 

the sale to DCC will be complete. 
 
Q.3  COUNCILLOR CHRISTY BURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive that new windows will be installed at (details supplied). 

 
Q.4 COUNCILLOR CHRISTY BURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive when the Part 5 Housing Development will be complete at 

(details supplied). 
 

Q.5  COUNCILLOR CHRISTY BURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to start to remove the weeds on (details supplied). 

 
Q.6 COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WATTERS 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide a report for year on year spending on cleaning 

for the South West Inner City. 
 
Q.7  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE HENEY 

To ask the Chief Executive to please refer to two derelict/abandoned houses at 
locations A & B at (details supplied) and say in relation to house at A: 
 

1. If he can contact the owner of same and have him or her seriously cut back the 
overgrowing bushes/trees/shrubs, some of which are over-hanging the public footpath 
causing a real hazard to vulnerable pedestrians and others. 
 

2. If he can have the premises included in the derelict sites list as the property is in such 
an abandoned state with no sign of any attempts to put the property in a habitable 
state. 
 

3. If Dublin City Council will offer to purchase the property. 
 
And in relation to house at B, vacant for years, is rodent infested and causing serious 
upset to the next door residents and say: 
 

1. if he can have the premises included in the derelict sites list as the property is in such 
an abandoned state with no sign of any attempts to put the property in a habitable state 
for rental or other; 
 

2. if the premises is not considered eligible for the derelict sites list, say what other 
enforcing powers are available to him to encourage the owner to make improvements 
to the property; 

 
3. if Dublin City Council will offer to purchase the property and if he will make a statement 

on the matter.  
 
 



Q.8  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE HENEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive if Dublin City Council can part-take in a publicity campaign 
 that would encourage businesses involved in food service/provision not to leave over-

flowing bins outside where Seagulls are attracted to access food waste, encourage 
people in domestic settings to desist from feeding Seagulls in urban estates and inform 
the general public of the negative effects feeding Seagulls has people in urban settings’ 
quality of life and if he can make a statement on the matter.  

 
Q.9 COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE HENEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to refer to green space at (details supplied) and say if he 
 can assist local residents by providing details of ownership of said space and if he can: 

 
a) give a history of the space, community or other,  
b) say if there is a public right of way over the space  
c) say if wall at B (details supplied) is a protected wall 
d) say if the demolition of wall at B (details supplied) would have a negative 

impact on the protected structures located behind it 
e) say if the removal of the trees on the site requires planning permission or any 

other type of permission from persons affected by removal of same   
f) say if the removal of the trees on the site are permissible in terms of any 

negative effect same would have on the biodiversity/natural habitat  
and make a detailed statement on the matter  

 
Q.10  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE HENEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to please refer to my previous request to provide a 

replacement nameplate for (details supplied) as the street name on this place is 
incorrectly spelled. 
 

Q.11 COUNCILLOR ANTHONY CONNAGHAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to arrange for one of the green boxes on Main Street 

Finglas Village (facing footbridge/Dick McKee Memorial) to be painted with the 
Maypole Festival logo. This is very close to the original Maypole site. 

 
Q.12  COUNCILLOR ANTHONY CONNAGHAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide details of how to go about renaming a Linear 

Park in the DCC area? 
 
Q.13  COUNCILLOR ANTHONY CONNAGHAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to arrange for the replacement of red brick ramp adjacent 

(details supplied) Sandyhill Gardens. The ramp is in a very poor state. 
 
Q.14  COUNCILLOR ANTHONY CONNAGHAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to arrange for the footpath along Cappagh Road (in 

particular the one opposite Colaiste Eoin) to be resurfaced as it is in a bad state and 
creates many trip hazards. This stretch is used by lots of people to access church, 
schools and Finglas Village. 
 

Q.15  COUNCILLOR LARRY O’TOOLE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to this housing query (details supplied). 

 
Q.16 COUNCILLOR LARRY O’TOOLE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to this housing query (details supplied). 
 
 
 



Q.17  COUNCILLOR LARRY O’TOOLE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to this query: to indicate when new windows will 

be installed at (details supplied). The tenant has related to me that they are ready in 
the workshop – just awaiting installation. 

 
Q.18 COUNCILLOR LARRY O’TOOLE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to give an update on this housing application (details 

supplied).  
 
Q.19 COUNCILLOR DERMOT LACEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he can confirm if the short lane between houses (details 

supplied) is in the charge of Dublin City Council. 
 
Q.20 COUNCILLOR DERMOT LACEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive for a report on works being undertaken in Donnybrook 

Cemetery and what progress has been made on the long ago agreed and promised 
Columbarium wall for the same location. 

 
Q.21 COUNCILLOR NOELEEN REILLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to do a full review of the service provision in Valeview 

Finglas. The grass is only partially being cut, weeds are widespread, the footpaths are 
  broken, street lighting is badly rusted. Can we put together a programme of works to 

include weeding, painting, planting, and adequate grass cutting. 
 
Q.22  COUNCILLOR NOELEEN REILLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive when the footpaths will be repaired on Shangan Road 

beside the Shops.  
 

Q.23 COUNCILLOR NOELEEN REILLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive the number of homeless families per Housing area and 

how long they have been homeless. 
 
Q.24  COUNCILLOR NOELEEN REILLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on the cost rental scheme in Ballymun.  
 
Q.25  COUNCILLOR KEVIN DONOGHUE 
 To ask the Chief Executive about the process for the enforcement of Dublin City 
 Council bye-laws and to outline the responsibility of the council and the Gardai in this 

respect. Specifically in relation to public urination, drinking alcohol in public and 
littering. 
 

Q.26  COUNCILLOR KEVIN DONOGHUE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide cleansing along Warren Street, Kingsland 

Parade, Martin Street and Lenox Place. 
 

Q.27  COUNCILLOR KEVIN DONOGHUE 
 To ask the Chief Executive that the cleansing that takes place along Portobello Plaza 

be extended around the corner to include Portobello Harbour. 
 

Q.28  COUNCILLOR MANNIX FLYNN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to issue a full report with regards the incident that took 

place in Oliver Bond flats in relation to an illegal rave invasion in the flat complex.  This 
report also to include other incidents of a similar nature that have taken place in and 
around DCC housing estates such as Hardwick Street flats, Peadar Kearney House, 
Glovers Court, etc.  



 
Further, can the CEO assure the public and the resident community and tenants of 
Dublin city Council that estate management and security at these complexes is fit for 
purpose. 
 

Q.29  COUNCILLOR MANNIX FLYNN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to issue a report and address the ongoing criminality and 
 dangerous anti-social behaviour that is taking place on the boardwalk. Social media 

have many video’s of running battles over the past number of weeks on the boardwalk.  
Serious assaults have taken place, serious criminality and drug dealing is ongoing as 
well as individuals being thrown into the water.   
 
The area in and around Crampton buildings and the area around the Morrison Hotel 
Boardwalk area are now completely ghettoised and criminalised.   
 
These are part of Dublin City Council’s estate and there appears to be no responsibility 
and no management structure to deal with public safety and the ongoing criminality. 
Many people who live and work in these areas are now in fear of their lives. 
 

Q.30  COUNCILLOR MANNIX FLYNN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to issue a report with regards what contractual 

arrangements and what planning permissions have been granted to the IPA 
advertising company to erect billboards and advertising boards in and around the 
estates of Dublin and Dublin city. 
 
These billboards are appearing overnight in laneways, on gateways and on hoardings.  
This is a massive lucrative business and this one particular company seems to hold 
this franchise and monopoly that appears to be given by DCC’s silent consent.  There 
has been no tendering process for any of these services from this company with 
regards postering.  This has been going on for over 30 odd years.  It is very difficult to 
find even one planning application for this company on the DCC planning system. 
Dublin City Council urgently need to get their governance procedures, procurement 
procedures and planning enforcement in order in relation to this matter urgently.  
 

Q.31  COUNCILLOR MANNIX FLYNN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to examine the feasibility of increasing Dublin City 

Councillors phone broadband and IT allowances. Given the increase of zoom meetings 
and other meeting apps and the amount of usage of IT and broadband it is time to 
consider some measure of an allowance increase.  Councillors can spend many hours 
per week on online meetings and phone calls as a result phone bills and IT bills for 
councillors has escalated. 

 
Q.32 COUNCILLOR JANICE BOYLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide the detailed plan for the bike dock on North 

Strand Road, Dublin 3 adjacent to James Larkin Flat complex. And also to include the 
date that this work will commence. 

 
Q.33  COUNCILLOR JANICE BOYLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive when the work will begin on the regeneration of Ballybough 

House. 
 
Q.34 COUNCILLOR JANICE BOYLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive if there are any plans to install cameras, erect lighting and 
  replace broken down at Blocks 3 and 4 Rory O’Connor Blocks 3 and 4 at Hardwick 

Street Flat Complex. 



Q.35  COUNCILLOR JANICE BOYLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive are there any plans to finish the resurfacing of the road at 

Canon Lillis Avenue, Dublin 1.  
 

Q.36  COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WATTERS 
 To ask the Chief Executive when Bulfin Estate, Inchicore, Dublin 8 was last de-weeded 

and if it can be prioritised for de-weeding. 
 
Q.37  COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WATTERS 
 To ask the Chief Executive to arrange for Bulfin Estate to be cleaned as a 

priority.  Many residents have made complaints about a lack of maintenance in the 
area. 
 

Q.38  COUNCILLOR TINA MACVEIGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide this Councillor with a report outlining the Part V 

units in the pipeline for the city over the next 12 months broken down by area and unit 
size. 

 
Q.39  COUNCILLOR TINA MACVEIGH 

To ask the Chief Executive what services have Dublin City Council procured for 
housing, public realm, maintenance, refurbishment, catering, cleaning and 
landscaping over the past calendar year and what budgets have been attached to 
these procurements? Given the local authority's commitment to advancing particular 
conditions to promote opportunities for vocational training, education and employment 
for young people and long term unemployed through procurement, could the CEO also 
indicate which of these contracts included social clauses in the Contract Notices and/or 
the Contract Documents? 
 

Q.40 COUNCILLOR TINA MACVEIGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive what public procurements of Dublin City Council have or 

will include social clauses in the last five years and in the next five years? 

 
Q.41 COUNCILLOR NIAL RING 
 To ask the Chief Executive to detail the query received from the National Transport 

Authority (NTA) in relation to the Clontarf to City Centre Project and detail exactly which 
aspects of the project's scope was queried. Also, to ask the Chief Executive if the traffic 
disruption implications of the current proposal has been fully considered and to provide 
me with the workings thereon.  
 

Q.42  COUNCILLOR NIAL RING 
 To ask the Chief Executive the following: The recent report to the Central Area 

Committee (September 2020) reviewing the protected cycle lane on Manor Street 
states that "While Dublin City Council's Traffic Section would be sympathetic to any 
businesses suffering a drop in sales, especially in the current climate, we would see it 
as our role to prioritise cyclist's safety over commercial sales". Having regard to the 
foregoing statement from traffic can the Chief Executive answer the following: 
 
A. Is this prioritisation actual Dublin City Council policy and if so, where is it approved 

and stated? 
 

B. Does the Chief Executive agree that this statement of priority should be extended 
to include livelihoods and jobs as it not only logically does but has actually done? 

 
C. How does the Traffic Section's stated acknowledgement and sympathy for any 

business suffering a drop in sales (and resultant job losses) manifest itself? 



D. Given that the Clontarf to City Centre Cycle Scheme will possibly have a similar 
commercial sales and possible job loss impact, can the Chief Executive confirm 
whether, or not, the policy which prioritises cyclist safety over commercial sales 
and jobs will also apply here and that no other options will be examined? 

 
E. Can the Chief Executive indicate if there are any circumstances where both cyclist 

safety and job retention can both be facilitated under the above projects? 
 

Q.43 COUNCILLOR NIAL RING 
 To ask the Chief Executive the following in relation to the Residential Parking Permit 

Scheme: 
 
A. How many individual residential parking permit schemes are there in the DCC 

area? 
B. How many Residential parking permits are there in issue? 
C. What is the annual income from the scheme? 
D. How many schemes are currently under consideration i.e. applied for, assessed, 
voted on etc. 
E. What procedures/safeguards are in place to prevent the issue of permits to non-
residents and/or businesses and is there an estimate of how many such permits may 
be in use? 
F. What would the potential loss of income ne per permit and in total given the answer 
at F above (if answer available)? 
  

Q.44 COUNCILLOR NIAL RING 
 To ask the Chief Executive the following: I refer to the National Oversight and Audit 

Commission Local Authority Satisfaction Survey 2020 and would ask the Chief 
Executive the following in relation thereto: 
 
A. The report is carried out on behalf of NOAC by Ipsos MRBI. Does DCC pay 

anything towards this survey and if so, how much? 
 
B. Can the Chief Executive comment on the results insofar as they relate to Dublin 

City Council? 
 

C. Does the Chief Executive agree that a survey carried out over a three year period 
and pertaining to LAs with diverse responsibilities, sizes and populations cannot 
give an accurate indication of either an individual LAs standing or a meaningful 
comparison with other LAs? 

 
Q.45 COUNCILLOR TINA MACVEIGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive whether the Council still intends to implement the Cork 

Street Greening Strategy and if so could this Councillor be provided with a timeline for 
next steps and a copy of the Strategy itself. 

 
Q.46  COUNCILLOR DECLAN MEENAGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive if Dublin Bus is consulted directly on changes made as part 

of the Covid mobility measures. 
 
Q.47  COUNCILLOR DECLAN MEENAGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive for a detailed report on why the JPCs are not meeting to 
  include everything the council is required to do, A timeline of actions to date and an 

estimated timeline of when this will be completed. 
 
 



Q.48  COUNCILLOR DARCY LONERGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he has an estimated completion date of the cycle tracks 

on Summerhill Road, Gardiner Street, and Liffey Quays North & South. 
 
Q.49  COUNCILLOR DARRAGH MORIARTY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide a list of Dublin City Council’s ‘Bike Bunkers’ that 

are currently in use across the city. Residents have been in touch regarding some Bike 
Bunkers (for example, Reginald Street and Hamilton Street in Dublin 8) that are in 
place but not yet available for use by local communities, can a list also be provided of 
those that are in place but not yet in use? Given we are encouraging people to stay off 
public transport, unless essential, and to use their bikes as much as possible, it seems 
like a waste to have these facilities for safe storage of bikes in place but unavailable. 
 

Q.50  COUNCILLOR DARRAGH MORIARTY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide a report on the roll out of free sanitary products 

in Dublin City Council buildings. €100,000 was allocated in last year’s Council budget 
for this scheme, can a breakdown of how this money has been spent be provided 
please? 

 
Q.51 COUNCILLOR DARRAGH MORIARTY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide a full breakdown of the financial support Dublin 

City Council has provided to Oliver Bond Celtic FC since its founding in 2016.  
 
Q.52  COUNCILLOR DARRAGH MORIARTY 
 To ask the Chief Executive if there are any plans to provide household recycling bins 

and brown bins to residents in Dublin City Council social housing. My understanding 
is that there is currently no separation of waste provided for. Can the Chief Executive 
comment on the matter and outline plans to address this issue? 
 

Q.53 COUNCILLOR JOHN LYONS 
 To ask the Chief Executive to advise as to how the Council will address the following 

problematic housing situations faced by three different families, all currently homeless, 
in need of standard housing (details supplied): 

 
Q.54  COUNCILLOR DANIEL CÉITINN 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he will ensure that flattening of cobble in the Temple Bar 

area is undertaken and if he will install boardwalks for those with mobility issues to 
ensure safe access to the area for vulnerable pedestrians and others; and if he will 
make a statement on the matter. 
 

Q.55 COUNCILLOR DANIEL CÉITINN 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on the listing of O’Rahilly House 40 Herbert 

Park as a protected structure following on from the September Council Meeting. 
 

Q.56  COUNCILLOR DANIEL CÉITINN 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he will allocate to teachers in Inner City, who are being 

encouraged not to use public transport and travel in their cars, visitor parking permits 
as they are essential front line workers and keeping the schools open is a national 
priority during this time; and if he will make a statement on the matter. 

 
Q.57 COUNCILLOR DANIEL CÉITINN 
 To ask the Chief Executive given that raw sewage, not algae, is regularly being washed 

ashore at the Shelley Banks and Sandymount Strand as a result of leaks from the 
Waste Water Treatment Plant, what is being done to prevent this at it is unsafe for both 
humans and dogs; what communication and arrangements have been made with 



central Government to resolve this issue considering it is in breach of EU law; what 
measures will be taken to clean the Bay because it is not acceptable to allow raw 
sewage in Dublin Bay; if DCC will bring in some short term cleaning measures; and to 
communicate with the Minister responsible to bring about an end to this environmental 
and public health hazard; and if he will make a statement on the matter. 

 
Q.58  COUNCILLOR KEITH CONNOLLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive for a list of all areas weeded to date in Dublin North 

West(Ballymun-Finglas) ward and a list of all areas due to be weeded with proposed 
dates if possible.  

 
Q.59  COUNCILLOR KEITH CONNOLLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on the external insulation scheme on Dublin 

City Council properties; the reason for delay; and can a list be provided of areas due 
to be insulated? 
 

Q.60  COUNCILLOR KEITH CONNOLLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide Councillors with a functional organisational chart 

of DCC staff and their areas of responsibility both centrally and by local area’s; and 
when will the phone directory be updated on the mod.gov app?  

 
Q.61 COUNCILLOR KEITH CONNOLLY 
 To ask the Chief Executive for a list of projects agreed in the discretionary budget in 

2019 and 2020 for Dublin North West; the status of each project; with an updated 
timeline of completion if possible. 
 

Q.62  COUNCILLOR JOHN LYONS 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on the voids in each of the council's 

administrative areas, how many there are, the address and current status of each void, 
the projected completion time for each one, the costs involved and the labour 
employed, whether in-house or contractor. 
 

Q.63 COUNCILLOR SÉAMAS MCGRATTAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to install cycle lanes around (details supplied) to allow 

cyclists safely navigate these Roads. 
 
Q.64  COUNCILLOR SÉAMAS MCGRATTAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on proposed housing projects in (details 

supplied) including sites associated with the super depot project. 
 

Q.65  COUNCILLOR SÉAMAS MCGRATTAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to change the sequence of the traffic lights at the junction 

of (details supplied 1) to allow more traffic exit towards (details supplied 2) during 
evening rush hour as cars are often backed up to (details supplied 3). 

 
Q.66 COUNCILLOR SÉAMAS MCGRATTAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive when works will be completed on the bridge on (details 

supplied) and what will the new Road layout look like. 
 
Q.67  COUNCILLOR VINCENT JACKSON 
 To ask the Chief Executive to please look at putting in place traffic speed reduction 

measures on maidens’ row Chapelizod from St Patricks School to the base of 
Knockmaroon Hill Dublin 20. The current situation on this very narrow road-way gives 
rise to ongoing accidents in this small village. Dublin City Council done some beautiful 
work in preserving the unique village environment of Chapelizod over the past few 



years with kerbs, public lighting, wayleave signs etc. I regret we still have to address 
the horrendous levels of through traffic which is destroying the life of the residents who 
live here. I regret over the past few months a number of traffic accidents have occurred 
due to speeding, traffic volume etc. We need imaginative responses to address the 
current situation we find ourselves in. 

 
Q.68  COUNCILLOR VINCENT JACKSON 

To ask the Chief Executive to bring forward a proper retail strategy for our urban 
villages such as Inchicore, Ballyfermot, Crumlin etc. I regret I have brought this issue 
up for many years without success. The current situation that areas like Ballyfermot 
have the following is a disaster for the long-term viability of the area, 8 Chemists, 8 
Book Makers, 11 take-away’s the variety of retail mix is essential for the future of the 
commercial district. I am not sure but is the Planning Dept. aware when certain 
businesses are allowed it creates a disaster from the point of view of streetscapes with 
shutters down all day giving a very poor visual image. 

 
Q.69  COUNCILLOR VINCENT JACKSON 
 To ask the Chief Executive to look upon the idea of including a planning requirement 

for the provision of public bathrooms in all retail & commercial facilities which engage 
with the general public. It is next to impossible to find a bathroom in many large 
supermarkets, stores etc. and when in the suburbs it is even worse trying to get 
facilities. 

 
Q.70 COUNCILLOR VINCENT JACKSON 
 To ask the Chief Executive to look at the possibility of moving the cleansing division 

and bring centre at Kylemore Park West Ballyfermot Dublin 10 to a more suitable 
central location, the current situation lends itself to a lot of dumping outside the gates 
of the current location and due to the current site size it restricts the potential to expand 
the range of recycling at this location. 
 

Q.71 COUNCILLOR SOPHIE NICOULLAUD 
 To ask the Chief Executive if biodiversity officers in DCC and the National Biodiversity 

Data Centre have been consulted in the preparation of the contract for the new grass 
cutting company? If so what are the biodiversity officers’ recommendations?  

 
Q.72  COUNCILLOR SOPHIE NICOULLAUD 
 To ask the Chief Executive how the money not spent on Halloween events by the 

council will be spent on instead? Could this sum be ring fenced for necessary 
neighbourhood improvements? How much does it amount to from all events 
cancelled?  
 

Q.73 COUNCILLOR SOPHIE NICOULLAUD 
 To ask the Chief Executive what is happening within the Fruit & Vegetable market. I 

was told it was occupied at the moment until Christmas but without any further details.  
Can we get an update of who is in the market to do what?  
 

Q.74  COUNCILLOR SOPHIE NICOULLAUD 
 To ask the Chief Executive to give exact locations of ongoing road surfacing contract 

work funded by the Government stimulus package as stipulated in paragraph on 
Protected Cycle Facilities, Contra-Flow Facilities, Cycle Parking and ‘Filtered 
Permeability’ in the Covid Mobility measures CE report of 4/9/20:  road resurfacing 
contracts and work on-going to design new road layouts, including protected cycle-
ways where appropriate, resurfacing works.  

 
 



Q.75 COUNCILLOR JOE COSTELLO 
 To ask the Chief Executive to give an update on the alleged use of funds by Dublin 

City Council to provide protection on its building sites; when Senior Counsel Patrick 
Butler’s report will be published and whether the Garda investigation has been 
completed. 

 
Q.76 COUNCILLOR JOE COSTELLO 
 To ask the Chief Executive when he proposes to purchase 422 North Circular Road, 

the former home of playwright Sean O’Casey.  
 

Q.77  COUNCILLOR JOE COSTELLO 
 To ask the Chief Executive where public rights of way have been established in the 

City of Dublin, what is the requirement to establish a right of way and if existing rights 
of way are registered in the registration of property. 
 

Q.78  COUNCILLOR JOE COSTELLO 
 To ask the Chief Executive to outline if Dublin City Council has a designated unit 

dealing with potential EU funding; what EU funding Dublin City Council has received 
in the past twelve months through ERDF/cohesion funds; if DCC has received funding 
from the Urban Innovative Actions under the Cohesion Policy 2014-2020;  if there are 
plans to submit projects for the European Urban Initiative under the Cohesion Policy 
legislative proposal 2021-2027; and if Dublin City Council plan to use Financial 
Instruments in Cohesion Policy to leverage funding for large-scale projects and if not, 
why not?     
 

Q.79  COUNCILLOR ALISON GILLILAND 
 To ask the Chief Executive to outline: 

a) the current number of active apprenticeships across Dublin City Council and the 
sections these apprenticeships are occurring in.  
b) the gender balance among these apprenticeships. 
c) the recruitment process we employ to attract interested young people to our 
apprenticeship offerings  
d) the numbers of apprentices that secured a fulltime job through with DCC following 
their apprenticeship and  
e) our plans for apprenticeships for 2021 
 

Q.80 COUNCILLOR ALISON GILLILAND 
 To ask the Chief Executive to outline the communication and decision making 

protocols employed between DCC and the NTA and TII with regard to agreeing major 
road project priorities and funding for same? 

 
Q.81  COUNCILLOR ALISON GILLILAND 
 To ask the Chief Executive to a) indicate who has responsibility for the public realm, 
  bin emptying and litter management in the Balgriffin, Belmayne and Parkside areas, in 

particular Balgriffin Park and the Playground as indicated on the attached map and b) 
if DCC are not responsible for maintaining the bins in the area and  Balgriffin Park and 
the Playground that they communicate with the person/company responsible and 
advise them of their responsibility, inparticularly for emptying the bins and removing 
large items of furniture before they are burned out (see attached photos). 

 
Q.82 COUNCILLOR CATHERINE STOCKER 
 To ask the Chief Executive to detail the number of applications for the Rebuilding 

Ireland loan in each year since its inception, the percentage of applications granted 
and refused in each year and to give an indication of reasons for refusal. 

 



Q.83  COUNCILLOR CATHERINE STOCKER 
 To ask the Chief Executive, in light of the Covid mobility goal of a 300% increase in 

cycling, to reconsider with regard to installing additional JustEat Dublin bikes on the 
Northside of the city - particularly out through Fairview into Clontarf and out through 
Drumcondra into Whitehall. Furthermore, to ask the Chief Executive, if necessary to 
consider a review of pricing and funding for the Dublin bike scheme to make this 
feasible. 
 

Q.84  COUNCILLOR COLM O’ROURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive what Dublin City Council regard as legal and illegally 

parked vehicles in public places, particularly on footpaths. What criteria do Dublin 
Street Parking Services use to take appropriate regarding vehicles that are on 
footpaths? 
 

Q.85 COUNCILLOR COLM O’ROURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive if an issue regarding a parking permit for a resident 

(details supplied) could please be revisited.  
 

Q.86 COUNCILLOR COLM O’ROURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive, the Parking Enforcement Section and the Planning 
  Department to work together on revisiting the request of a resident for a residents 

parking permit (details supplied). 
 
Q.87 COUNCILLOR COLM O’ROURKE 
 To ask the Chief Executive to please address a number of issues in Glasnevin Village 
 and to please provide an update on the following: 

 
A) Following requests from residents to DCC for Welcome to Glasnevin Village signage 
to be placed at both ends of the village, could this please be provided by DCC and is 
there a timeline as to when the signs may be installed? 
 
B) Could Glasnevin Village please be prioritised for the weeds to be removed from the 
road network throughout the whole village and is there a date as to when this may be 
carried out? 
 
C) Seven street light poles near the National Botanic Garden entrance were painted 
by DCC in September. All light poles in Glasnevin Village need painting, could this 
please be prioritised? 
 
D) Could the ongoing issue of illegally parked vehicles in cycle lanes and on footpaths 
at Glasnevin Village please be addressed, it is particularly a problem outside the 
National Botanic Gardens. The loading bay outside McMahons Café in the village is 
also continually used for parking. The village is being used as a 'park and ride' facility. 
Could DCC also engage with the Bon Secours hospital to ensure that hospital staff are 
parking in designated parking areas provided to them. 
 
E) Could the black steel bollards which are placed outside the Botanic Gardens be 
extended to the bridge at Glasnevin Hill, which would also help against the ongoing 
issue of illegal parking and to ensure a safer environment for cyclists and pedestrians.  
 
F) Could the following footpaths in the Glasnevin Village area please be reinstated due 
to the bad condition of them: Lower Ballymun Road, Mobhi Drive and Botanic Road 
outside the National Botanic Gardens on both sides.  
 



G) To request the Council ensure that Waterways Ireland clear the overgrowth at the 
River Tolka in Glasnevin Village. 
 
H) To request an update from DCC regarding the closure of the walkway at St Mobhi 
Boithirin in Glasnevin as residents would like the laneway opened again for access.  

 
Q.88  COUNCILLOR DAITHÍ DOOLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to outline in detail what are the costs involved in building 

city council 1, 2 & 3 bedroom houses and 1,2,3 bedroom apartments on council owned 
land?  
 

Q.89  COUNCILLOR DAITHÍ DOOLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on progress made on Government's 

affordable housing models, both affordable rent and affordable to buy? 

 
Q.90 COUNCILLOR DAITHÍ DOOLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive what has been the total cost of buying Part 5 units in 2018, 

2019 and so far in 2020 and how many were bought in those years? 
 

Q.91  COUNCILLOR DAITHÍ DOOLAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive what extra resources will be deployed to tackle the 

gathering of bonfire material in the run up to Halloween and how much funding has 
been allocated for this? 

 
Q.92 COUNCILLOR DARCY LONERGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to outline the plans to make the City Development Plan 

online version accessible and searchable prior to its expiration, beyond PDF's? 
Additionally, can an update be provided around plans and a timeframe for replacing 
the current planning portal, which can be difficult for the general public to navigate? 
Can he make a statement on the matter? 
 

Q.93 COUNCILLOR DARCY LONERGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he has an estimated completion date of the cycle tracks 

on Summerhill Road, Gardiner Street, and Liffey Quays North & South. 
 

Q.94  COUNCILLOR MÍCHEÁL MACDONNCHA 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he will provide an update report on the process of adding 

40 Herbert Park to the list of protected structures as agreed at the September City 
Council meeting. 
 

Q.95 COUNCILLOR JANET HORNER 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide me with a list of claims upheld against Dublin 
  City Council due to deficiencies in: 

(a) Footpaths and (b) roads for each of the last five years for which figures are 
available, and can he make a statement on the matter?” 

 
Q.96  COUNCILLOR JANET HORNER 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide an update on the implementation of the 

Integration Strategy 2016-2020 and on what plans may be in place to renew this 
strategy beyond 2020? 

 
Q.97  COUNCILLOR JANET HORNER 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide an update on the implementation of the Water 

Animation Strategy for the Liffey and the ambition to advance it or review the strategy 
in the year ahead? 



Q.98 COUNCILLOR JANET HORNER 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide details of the expected timeline and strategy for 

examining long term pedestrianisation for the South William Street area and other 
surrounds of Grafton Street following on from the very positive public feedback? 

 
Q.99  COUNCILLOR CLAIRE BYRNE 
 To ask the Chief Executive what is the current total number of DCC owned homes, of 

these how many have a B2 energy rating; how many are in need of retrofit, and has 
DCC engaged with DPHLG in order to access some of the existing or potential funding 
available for retrofitting these homes.   
 

Q.100 COUNCILLOR CLAIRE BYRNE 
 To ask the Chief Executive at the current rate of retrofitting DCC housing stock to B2, 

how many years will it take to retrofit all DCC houses to carbon neutral standard? Has 
DCC costed this, and if so, how much would it be estimated to cost per annum to 2050 
to achieve? 

 
Q.101  COUNCILLOR CLAIRE BYRNE 
 To ask the Chief Executive can he please provide an up to date list and a map of all 

the proposed new bridges and bridge upgrade projects along the Liffey, and can he 
please provide a status update and timeline of delivery for each of these bridges. 
 

Q.102  COUNCILLOR CLAIRE BYRNE 
 To ask the Chief Executive what plans he has to increase the amount of vehicle 

charging points in car parks under the control of the City Council, and whether it would 
be possible to require that future planning applications for car parking would include 
charging points and to make a statement on the matter? 
 

Q.103 COUNCILLOR TERENCE FLANAGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to the following: can a form to avail of the 

mobility aids housing grant scheme please be posted to (details supplied). 
 
Q.104  COUNCILLOR TERENCE FLANAGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to the following: can the footpath and kerb 

outside (details supplied) be repaired as it is currently in bad need of repair. 
 
Q.105  COUNCILLOR TERENCE FLANAGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to the following: can you please contact (details 

supplied) to have the laneway cleaned at the back of her house. 
 

Q.106  COUNCILLOR TERENCE FLANAGAN 
 To ask the Chief Executive to respond to the following: can the children’s playground 

at (details supplied) be upgraded. It is badly in need of investment as it is gone very 
dated and old. The protective matting to protect young children when they fall should 
be extended to the full playground.  

 
Q.107  COUNCILLOR BRIEGE MACOSCAR 
 To ask the Chief Executive to install Sheffield stands for bike parking at the junction of 

the Finglas Road and the Tolka Valley Road. The junction is at the edge of the Bleeper 
Bike ‘purple zone’ but there is nowhere for users to store the bikes.  

 

Q.108  COUNCILLOR BRIEGE MACOSCAR 
 To ask the Chief Executive to repair the footpath at (details supplied), as this has 

been on a repair list for several years. 
 



Q.109  COUNCILLOR BRIEGE MACOSCAR 
 To ask the Chief Executive to install speed ramps or other appropriate measures on 

(details supplied 1), as cars speed from the adjoining (details supplied 2) despite 
the 30km restriction and children at play sign. 

 
Q.110  COUNCILLOR BRIEGE MACOSCAR 
 To ask the Chief Executive to review and repair the uneven pavement levels at (details 

supplied) as the pavement dips due to the chicane and poses a trip hazard for 
vulnerable pedestrians.  

 

Q.111  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE CONROY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to provide the exact piece of Covid-19 legislation that is 

underpinning the placement of cycle lanes and knock on effect of reorganizing traffic 
flow to accommodate the cycle lanes, in particular in Strand Road, Sandymount. 
 

Q.112  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE CONROY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to issue the Strand Report on one-way system on one 

motor lane, in September for information to Sandymount Residents rather than the 
local residents having to wait until October SEAC meeting.  
 

Q.113  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE CONROY 
 To ask the Chief Executive if Rathfarnham Road, Rathgar Road, Terenure Roads, 

Kimmage Road Lower, and all other Dublin City arterial roads with 50kmh proposed to 
30kmh, potentially reduced to 40kmh, will soon be reduced and when will this speed 
reduction take place? As the 10kmh difference between 30 and 40kmh is 6.2 miles per 
hour, is it going to be supervised by traffic wardens to ensure that there will be no 
speeding beyond 40kmh? 
 

Q.114  COUNCILLOR DEIRDRE CONROY 
 To ask the Chief Executive can Waste Management please increase bins and waste 

collection throughout Dublin communities, in particular, Crumlin, Kimmage, Terenure, 
Harold’s Cross, Rathgar, Rathmines, Clonskeagh [Dodder Bank] due to Dublin’s new 
lockdown causing more people to sit, eat, drink outdoors and leave extensive illegal 
dumping.  

 
Q.115  COUNCILLOR DONNA COONEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive to update the councillor on the protected cycle and walk 

way on the Bull Island Causeway and could a 15 kmph speed limit using parks bylaws 
be used rather than the 5O kmph and other measures rather than the water filled 
plastic barriers which are unsightly and not a sustainable longer term solution, perhaps 
a trial cycle road could be introduced. 

 
Q.116  COUNCILLOR DONNA COONEY 
 To ask the Chief Executive if he could start the process of introducing 30 km speed 

limits in the city as standard again. 
 
Q.117 COUNCILLOR DECLAN MEENAGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive if any decision has been made with regards to metrolink 

and the use of DCC park land in Albert College for a shaft. 
 

Q.118  COUNCILLOR DECLAN MEENAGH 
 To ask the Chief Executive for an update on why the 30kpm speed limit fell, why was 

it not possible for it to be amended, and if there is a way for things to be amended after 
consultation happens. 


